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Illuminations Village Evening ï Friday 26 th  September  
 

This year the village evening will be held on Friday 2 6 th  

September .  The evening will be an opportunity  for 

residents to come down to Derwent Gardens and view the 
illuminated boats without the weekend crowds.   There is 

no entrance fee.  
 

The boats will parade at 8.00 pm and residents will have 
the chance to vote for their favourite  boat.  Once votes 

have been cast and counted, a presentation ceremony will 
be held later in the illuminations season.  Winners will be 

announced on the Parish Councilôs website and in the 

Christmas Newsletter.  Come down to Derwent Gardens 
and show your support for the boatbuilders who carry on 

this great unique annual Matlock Bath tradition.  
 

 

 
 

The Hall Family has very kindly offered to give children of the village a free ride on the fairground.  Tokens should be 
collected from representatives of the Parish Council at the entrance to Derwent Gardens. 
 

Why not bring your camera down and take a picture to enter in the Photography Competition?   
 

Afterwards at 8.45 pm, there will be a barbecue at The Temple Hotel, free for all residents of Matlock Bath.   Mel and 

Chris from The Temple have very kindly offered to organise the barbecue again this year.  
 

  
  

 



Pro Loco Photography Competition 2014  
 

  
  

  

Did you take any photographs of Matlock Bath over the summer?  Did 

you capture a picture of the Queen on her visit, the sun shining on 
the newly painted Jubilee Bridge or just a picture of one of the 

stunning views of Matlock Bath?  If so, why not enter it into our 
Photography Competition?  There are great cash prizes on offer in a 

range of categories.  
 

In addition to the 1 st, 2nd and 3rd prizes we award a prize for the Best 
Villager and specialist prizes of Ã30 in the ñBest Picture of éò 

categories.  

Categories this year include: Best Picture of Masson Mills, Heights of Abraham, Holy Trinity Church, Pavilion, Wildlife and 

the old Methodist Church (the All Things Bright and Beautiful Award).  The Parish Council is extremely grateful for the 
support of all its sponsors. 
 

Entering the competition couldnôt be easier.  Download your 

photographs onto the Parish Councilôs website ï 

www.matlockbathparishcouncil.gov.uk including all of your details.  
Donôt forget the competition closes at midnight on Saturday 4 th  

October 2014.   The competition is open to all age groups.  
 

Following the closing date a shortlist will be drawn up and these 
photos will go on display in the Pump Room on Saturday 11 th  

October .  Between 2.00 pm-7.00 pm members of the public will be 
invited to vote for their favourites.  There will also be a chance to 

cast votes on line.  On line voting will open on Wednesday 8th 

October and close at midnight on Friday 10th October.  All votes cast 
will be counted and winners will be announced at a ceremony in the 

Pump Room on Sunday 12th October at 2.00 pm. 
 

 

Wapping Nature Reserve  

 

In 2002 the Parish Council acquired a lease for the 

Wapping Nature Reserve.  The Reserve is in the care 
of the Parish Council and is managed as a Nature 

Reserve for the benefit of the Community.   
 

Since 2002 a group of volunteers has worked 

endlessly to clear the overgrown brambles.  A 
number of pathways have been created through to 

field so as to make it accessible all year round.  
These pathways require constant cutting back to 

remove brambles and care is required in this natural 

environment.  As you can appreciate this clearing is 
an on-going activity for our volunteers.  The Parish 

Council is always looking for new volunteers to help 
in the Reserve.  Volunteers are needed not just to 

help clear brambles but to help in identifying and 
labelling trees, identifying and mapping of the 

flowers so they are not strimmed and we would like 

to design flora and fauna information for the 
website.  There are many ways volunteers can help 

and all help is very much appreciated. 
 

The Parish Council would like to arrange a meeting 
later in the Autumn to discuss the long term plans 

for the Nature Reserve.  If you would like to be 

involved in the discussions or if you would like to 
help in the Nature Reserve please contact the clerk ï  

clerk@matlockbathparishcouncil.gov.uk   

 

 

http://www.matlockbathparishcouncil.gov.uk/
mailto:clerk@matlockbathparishcouncil.gov.uk


Seniors Christmas Lunch  

 

 

 

This year the Seniors Christmas Lunch will be held on Monday 
8 th  December 201 4.  The lunch will be held at The High Tor 

Hotel and we have been promised a scrumptious three course 
meal plus tea/coffee.  Menu selection will need to be made 

prior to the meal and the Clerk will circulate the choices nearer 

the time.  If you are over 60 , live in Matlock Bath and would 
like to come to the lunch please get in touch and put your  

name down for this year.  Itôs free for óseniorô residents of village!  Spaces are limited and will be on a first come, first 
served basis.  If you are interested in attending the Lunc h, please contact the Clerk to reserve your place no later than 

Friday 24 th  October 2014 .  If you have already contacted the Clerk and your name is on the list, you do not need to 

confirm this.  If you know of anyone who you think would like to attend that  we could personally approach please 
contact the Clerk. 
 

Remembrance  
 

 

 

The Remembrance Ceremony this year will take place in the Memorial Gardens on Sunday 9 th  
November 2014 at 2.00 pm.  
 

Wreathes will be laid on behalf of the Parish Council and also the young people of the village.  

Representatives of the Masson Mills Band will provide the music.   
 

A warm invitation goes out to all to attend.  
 

Pirates from Atlantis ï Matlock Bath Panto Group  ï Sam Dalley  

 

The Matlock Bath Panto ñPirates from Atlantisò, produced by a loose group of talented local people calling themselves 

the Matlock Bath Panto Group was performed at The Grand Pavilion on 18th-19th July. 
 

An audience of 400 people over the two days roared with 
laughter as Julie Morris (Dame Purdy Peppercorn) ad-libbed 

her way through local jokes and precarious situations.   The 

junior chorus danced onto the stage t o an Arrhhh from the 
audience and Winckle (Tony Amis) was a comedy genius.  

The small parts of Mr Chips and The Bosum were particularly 
funny and the mermaids very enticing.   There was some 

lovely singing from Aimee Forster (Polly Peppercorn) and 

Leisha Martin (the evil Sharkina).  The panto was directed by 
Lorraine Dorman, whose energy and talent bought the actors 

to life.   Bridget McCrea and Trish King (set design and 
costumes) performed wonders with a tiny budget and 

Matlock Musical Theatre pulled a blinder at the last moment 
with some brilliant  lighting.  Thanks to the Matlock Bath Craft 

group who sewed the banners and to the children of Matlock 

Bath school who created props.  The production was 
supported by income from The Midland Hotel and The Parish 

Council.   The General store, Breasley Foam, The Mining 
Museum, Independent Hostels UK, the Parish Council and 

Mitre Group all donated time or resources.   Thanks to the 

Pav committee who hosted the panto and helped with 
publicity. 
 

Proceeds from the panto have been used to donate £1,000 

to Ashgate Hospice in memory of John Thorn. 
 

Pirates from Atlantis was written by Trevor Hughes and 
produced by arrangement with Jasper Publishing Ltd.  For 

loads of lovely photos and video clips of the Matlock Bath 
Panto have a look at www.facebook.com/MatlockBathPanto 

 
 

Telephone: 01629 581585 
www.heartjewel.org.uk  

 

http://www.facebook.com/MatlockBathPanto
http://www.heartjewel.org.uk/


Overhanging Vegetation  
 

We have been receiving reports of footpaths and pavements suffering from overhanging vegetation making using them 
difficult and sometimes dangerous.  Even though footpaths and pavements do not come under the Parish Council 

jurisdiction, we are happy to pass these reports on to t he relevant authority.  However many of these problems are 
caused by vegetation from private land /property.  It is the responsibility of property owners to ensure that any trees, 

shrubs or plants that overhang public land are cut back and properly maintained .  In past years and times of plenty, it 

may have been that either the County or District Council may have done this but currently they do not have the 
resources.  It is very time consuming to investigate who is the property owner, write to them formally and  ensuring the 

property owners comply with the clearance.   It is far simpler if we all in the village act responsibly and maintain our 
shrubs and trees near boundaries and keep the footpaths and pavements clear and safe for all to use.  The Parish 

Council will continue to monitor the situation and will be grateful to continue to receive reports of issues on footpaths 

within the village.  We do have a small budget to help maintain and improve this important facility for the village and 
work with DCC on all footpath issues.  
 

Access Only Roads and Illuminations Fireworks Nights  
 

 

 

You will remember that in the June Newsletter we explained the new 
arrangements agreed with the District Council for the nights of the 

illuminations when there are fireworks.  There are five consecutive 
Saturdays starting on 27th September.  On these nights between the 

hours of 6pm and 9pm if you want access to the óaccess onlyô roads in 

Matlock Bath you will need a residents permit.  These were delivered to  
all houses on the access only roads with the June Newsletter.  Security staff from the illuminations team will be 

stationed at the bottom of Holme Road, Waterloo Road,Clifton Road and on Temple Road just past the entrance to 
Gullivers.  They will only allow access to those vehicles who have the permit.  This is to alleviate the problem of visitors 

to the illuminations using these roads for parking and causing accessibility and safety problems.  If you cannot find your 
permit (2 were delivered to each household) or need extra for m ore than 2 cars per household, please contact the Clerk.  

Please support this initiative between the Parish Council and the event organisers, Derbyshire Dales District Council.  We 

would be pleased to receive your comments on the scheme as there will be a feedback meeting with the organisers after 
the event.  
 

View from the Bath Chair  

 

 

As part of the series of Heritage talks, I recently enjoyed Doreen Buxtonôs talk óDo you 
rememberô when she took us on a whistle-stop tour along the A6 from Cromford Crossroads to 

Matlock Bath Station Corner to see the changes that have taken place.  Some of the route was 
almost unrecognisable if certain landmarks were not identified for us.  The parades were a 

story of two halves.  
 

The half between the road and the riversi de was mostly unrecognisable, the two main buildings that still remain from 
100 years ago are the Pavilion and the Midland.  The other side of the road is the converse of this as building -wise little 

has changed.  However a closer look at the use of buildings tells another story.  There were tea rooms, pubs, 

accommodation just as now but there were many shops that catered for the needs of those who lived in the village not  
the visitors.  Those who have lived in the village for many years will remember a tim e when there were still such shops 

where you could buy groceries, fresh produce, and fresh bread.  When the Parish Council did a survey of residents, one 
of the issues raised was the lack of local shops.  It was at the time when the P ost Office had just closed and this and a 

general store were deemed important to the village.  Despite the efforts of the Parish Council we were unable to 
facilitate the reopening of a Post Office.  We do however now have a general store ï it has been open for a year ï but 

despite Robinôs best efforts he has not currently been able to get a post office facility.  Having the concept of these 

facilities is one thing however, when we do get them, it is important that the facilities are used.  Any business can only 
survive if it makes a pro fit.  It can only make a profit by selling.  Please remember the old adage óUse it or lose itô !! 
 

Holy Trinity School  

 

 
 

 

Holy Trinity School are holding their annual book sale on Saturday 25 th  October .  The book fair 
will be held in the Pump Room (Pavilion) from 2.00 pm until late.  If you have any unwanted 

books, CDs or DVDs please drop them into the school.  All donations welcome and the proceeds of 
the book sale will go to Holy Trinity Primary School.  

 
 
 



District Council -  Cllr Garry Purdy  
 

I think you will all agree that the newly 
refurbished Jubilee Bridge looks absolutely 

splendid, especially when lit at night.   It is 
hard to believe that it is Illuminations time 

once again in Matlock Bath, where does time 

go! I hope like me you are pl eased that the 
District Council continues to invest in this 

unique event. 
 

As a matter of fact we are investigating with a 
review of our operations on the Illuminations if 

we can make them more viable.  We are 

sensitively aware that no new lighting or 
scenes have been added for a number of 

years, we simply cannot afford anything extra 
at present, but some of you, especially the 

Traders in Matlock Bath, will be aware that the 

Authority very nearly decided to close down 
the Illuminations in 2007.  
 

The main reason was the drop in funding from 

Traders in Matlock Bath.  At one time such 
income reached a magnificent £18,000. 

However, in 2007 it had dropped to a mere  

 

 

£2,000.  I visited every Trader in late 2007 and early 2008 appealing for income to help supp ort the Council, who, quite 

frankly, do not have a statutory duty to run the lights, so teamwork and support all round is key to this annual event.   

As a result of my efforts I am grateful that extra income from Traders reach circa £9,000, but it has dropp ed again this 
past few years. 
 

At an Authority meeting in 2008 it was decided that if the event could ówash it faceô as it was then put by the late Mr 

David Brooks, Director of the Authority, in other words, if we could balance the books with the help of t he Traders, and 
also factor in income from car parking charges, then the Authority would continue to run the event.    Note the need to 

balance the books though and not cause any additional revenue spend for the Authority.   If we get into that position 

then there is still a real danger in this economic climate that a future decision at Committee might be in the negative. 
Since 2008 we have just managed to achieve balanced books each year, with the exception of one bad weather year. 

So, once again I am appealing to Traders to help as much as you can.  Imagine if you will that the Authority could no 
longer operate the Illuminations.  Matlock Bath season would lose out on an extra six weeksô worth of potential income 

from the thousands of people drawn to the Ill uminations! 
 

The review I mentioned earlier is to look at all aspects of the Illuminations. Not only what time it takes our Officers to 
commit to it, the costs, income etc, but a feasibility study to see if we can enhance income in some way either by 

sponsorship or any other means of raising extra income t o try and provide new lighting and sets into the iconic River 

Derwent Gardens. 
 

I have suggested to our Officers that we should consider Marching Bands, Street Performers and the like, and bring the 
festival more into South and North Parade.  This is being looked into, so if you have any helpful suggestions we would 

be grateful.  
 

The Great War ï Life in the Bath ï Introductory Exhibition and Newsletter  
 

You will have seen from the front page that we have been successful in our bid for Heritage Lottery funding.  We hope 

you have managed to visit the exhibition during the summer and we would welcome any feedback you may have for 
next year.  You should have also received the first of our óvintage newslettersô collated from articles in local newspapers 

of the time.  We hope to include updates from ó100 years agoô in future editions of ñA View from The Bathò so that we 
can keep in touch with the events of The Great War period in Matlock Bath between exhibitions.   
 

Next yearôs exhibition will rely far more on contributions from residents, visitor and traders.  There will be more 

information about this in the December newsletter but it is important that work on this starts as soon as possible.  The 
school has already given a commitment to participate so the younger children will be involved.  For more details, visit 

the section on the Parish Council website which we hope will soon have a record of the exhibition.   For further 

information, feedback, or just to comm ent on what has happened so far email ww1@matlockbathparishcouncil.gov.uk or 
contact the clerk.  
 

mailto:ww1@matlockbathparishcouncil.gov.uk


Swift Action Needed ï Jill Lehup  

 

 

 

The screaming flocks of Swifts that fly around the rooftops of M atlock Bath are the very 
essence of summer. They are as much a part of our village lives as we are, for these 

birds are totally dependent on buildings for their nest sites.  
 

However, as you may have noticed, their numbers are declining fast. Nationally it  is 

thought that they have reduced in numbers by 40% in the last 15 years.  
 

One reason they are declining is that they nest in our roof spaces, gaining access 
through tiny holes below the eaves, especially on older properties. When these 

houses are renovated, have new roofs or loft conversions, the holes are blocked 
and the swifts denied access.  So, Derbyshire Wildlife Trust along with Derbyshire 

Ornithological Society, have set up a Swift Project to raise the profile of this 

fascinating bird and to try t o conserve it. 
 

First we need to know exactly where swifts were nesting this summer ï and this  

is where you come in. If you had swifts in your property or along your street, if you have seen swifts screaming as they 

fly in groups below rooftop height, t hen please let us know. 
 

Please email enquiries@derbyshirewt.co.uk  or ring the Trust office in Belper on 01773 881188. A full address and post 
code will be a great help, or failing that, just the name of  the street over which you saw swifts flying.  
 

To find out more about swifts, google óSwift Conservationô, a brilliant website with all sorts of information and advice 

about how to help these threatened birds, including where to get swift nest boxes and ho w to fit them to your house.  
 

 
 

A View from the Bathô is published by Matlock Bath Parish Council, Coppice End, Woodland Terrace, Derby Road,  
Matlock Bath & printed by Ashover Print  

Website: www.matlockbathparishcouncil.gov.uk     E-Mail: clerk@matlockbathparishcouncil.gov.uk  
Telephone: 07914 420545  
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